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A pregnant pause Inside & out

Autumn is upon us already and
this month’s front page

photograph by Horsham resident
Charles Puckle captures an
Autumn dusk over the Crown
public house. More of his
remarkable photographs can be
seen on the Flickr website at
flickr.com/photos/puckpics.

Inside this month, Brian Slyfield
remembers Hollywood star Leo
Genn, and suggests that more
should be done to promote
Horsham’s past. 

David Moore asks if the time has
come for a Pedestrian Forum to
look after the interests of a
forgotten group; and Oliver
Farley writes about trees in
Autumn. Thanks to all our
contributors.

Social media

Do you use social media to keep in touch with your family
and friends, or simply to keep up with the news? Did you

know you can also follow the Society on a range of social
media. Look for HorshamSociety on Instagram, and
@HorshamSociety on Facebook and Twitter. Do follow us
and join the conversation.

Letters and emails
A song for Horsham

Responding to the item ‘A Song for Horsham’ in the last
Newsletter I have one correction, and two suggestions.

Little boxes was sometimes sung by Pete Seeger, but the
words and music are by his friend, Malvina Reynolds. She
was a member of the church I served in Berkeley, California
and came to sing for us about every other year. People loved
Little boxes - a song about a mass housing development in
South San Francisco. It’s very unsuitable as a theme song for
Horsham in my opinion, but I do like her song, Magic Penny,
which she used to sing on Sesame Street TV.

I would like a song which has some historic connection to
Horsham. Perhaps one by Sidney Carter who graduated from
Christ’s Hospital, such as One more step along the world I go.
This is popular with school children.

Another choice could be Ralph Vaughn Williams. His tune
Monks Gate was probably from a recording of folk music he
made in the nearby village. In some hymnals it is set to the
words of John Bunyan, He who would valiant be.

Or you might have a contest to write a song for Horsham. 
Just an open contest or, perhaps, with a prize for those 18 and
under and another for adults.

The Rev Dr Richard Boeke
Honorary President, Horsham Interfaith Forum

St Mary’s Gardens

The Lyons of Harwood House

Robert Worley’s letter (‘Ayshe Court Lakes’, September
issue) referred to the family that lived at the now

demolished Harwood House, after which Harwood Road is
named, as ‘Bowes-Lyon’. If I might make one small
correction: it may well be that they were related to the
Bowes-Lyons of Queen Mother fame, and those who knew
Marianne Lyon told of regular twice yearly visits to the
Palace, when a car was sent down from London (just as well,
because she was a terrible driver), but the Harwood family
were, I’m afraid, definitely ‘Lyons’, and nothing more fancy.
While Marianne’s sister, Gwen, moved away to Hampshire,
Marianne, a keen breeder of Arabs, lived on in the house until
her death in 1962. The family story was told in the October
2011 Newsletter.

Brian Slyfield
Denne Road

Bishopric waterfall

Ilove our town with a passion. When my family and I first
moved here from London in 1987 the town centre was so

attractive, making Horsham special. Alas, I fear this is fast
becoming not the case, West Street is devoid of flowers and
green and gold street furniture, love it or not the Shelley
fountain went, then the water feature in Swan Walk and now

the waterfall near the Olive Branch pub and adjacent to
Albion Way is not working and hasn't been for ages. I was
told it had been "turned off" for the winter but here we are in
September and its still not working. Could the Society look
into this please?  We must all work together to keep Horsham
special!

Steve Swain
Ryecroft Drive

Ed: We understand that there is a problem with the waterfall
pump and control panel which was going to be costly to
replace. The last we heard was that the Council’s facilities
management contractor was working on reducing the cost
and the waterfall was expected to be back on by the end of
September. Meanwhile, as you can see, it looks very sad and
some of the surrounding vegetation has been damaged.

Apregnant pause lies over Horsham as we wait for new development to begin and
other changes to impact on the town for good or ill. Piries Place and Lynd Cross

both look rather forlorn. As the first waits for work to start in earnest on the new
Everyman Cinema and Premier Inn, vegetation sprouting from the roof of the former
Waitrose building adds to the sense of dereliction. The Lynd Cross junction’s future
depends on the outcome of the Council’s consultation on a new paving scheme to
replace its much cracked and patched north and south arms. But whatever the decision,
its implementation will doubtless be delayed until the conversion of Springfield Court
into a multiplex cinema and restaurants. Across the square the redevelopment of the rear
of Bishops Court has halted leaving steel girders protruding from the temporary roof.
The Society supported all these changes in principle, though there has been much
argument over design, so the sooner the work is completed, and the new premises begin
to contribute to the life and economy of the town, the better. 

We are also waiting for the next installment of the Council’s vision for the town which
will outline how it wants to see what is referred to as the ‘public estate’ in Hurst Road
redeveloped, and how links across the Park might be affected. The recent purchase by
the Council of The Forum, and its comments about the opportunities it offers, raises
questions about what, as yet undisclosed, plans it might have.

And then there is the temporary Ice Rink in the Park. We failed to get the idea thrown
out and the best we can hope for is that the worst fears of local residents about noise and
inconvenience are not realised.
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Hollywood star for Barns Green panto - remember Leo Genn?
Brian Slyfield

In June 1949 our paper had some
exciting front page news: local

resident and Hollywood star Leo Genn
was to take the lead in Barns Green
Youth Club’s Christmas panto later
that year. He noted, charmingly, that
one of his life ambitions was to play
the part of a Pantomime Dame, and
that was just what was going to
happen, in a work (yet to be created)
by local resident Mrs Kay Green, wife
of Lieutenant Colonel Henry Green of
Muntham. Moreover, she and her
friend Mrs Baker from Bothy Cottage
at Muntham were to play the Ugly
Sisters, so no doubt a couple of meaty
parts would be written in for these two
good ladies. And what a thrill to star
opposite one of the great screen names
of the time, whose voice was likened
to ‘black velvet’, and whose leading
ladies generally tended to be - how
shall we put it - more Olivia de
Havilland than Ugly Sister.  

Leo sounds like a good egg, and
commitments permitting, he
contributed much to the neighbourhood. In  January 1953, for
example, he found himself at Horsham’s Station Hotel,
talking to the Round Table about the film industry in
Hollywood and England, and he also got involved in the local
theatre scene. He was, of course, a member of London’s
Garrick Club, and enjoyed playing golf at Pulborough. He
had been living at Locketts, up Bashurst Hill in Itchingfield,
since about 1938, and later his address was Elmhurst Cottage
in the same village. He was also a man of wide ranging talent,
as we will see.  

Leo John Genn (the ‘G’ was hard) was born on 9 August 1905
in Hackney, the son of Woolfe and Rachel Genn, and he died
on 26 January 1978 of a heart attack. His father was a
prosperous jewellery merchant, and young Leo was educated
at the City of London School and then went on to St
Catharine’s College, Cambridge, where he read Law. In 1933
he married Marguerite van Praag, a casting director at Ealing
Studios, but there were to be no children.  

On leaving Cambridge he was called to the Bar (Middle
Temple) in 1928, and practiced as a barrister for a few years
before making his acting debut. For a while he continued to
juggle his stage and legal careers, until the former really got
going. His first appearance on the professional stage was in a
play called A Marriage Has Been Disarranged in Eastbourne,
and he then joined the Old Vic company, appearing in
numerous parts in Shakespeare, Shaw, Ibsen and the like. His
first appearance on the New York stage was in April 1939, in
The Flashing Stream.  

During World War II he joined the Royal Artillery and rose to
the rank of Lieutenant Colonel, and in due course

commanded No1 War Crimes
Investigation Team, investigating the
SS’s wanton shooting of captured
British soldiers and also being
responsible for the Belsen
Concentration Camp Investigation; in
1945 he was Assistant Prosecutor at
the Belsen trials. That same year, in
recognition of his pivotal role in
bringing German war criminals to
justice, he was awarded the Croix de
Guerre.  

After the war he went back to the
theatre, and played many roles in the
UK and USA. His first film had been
Jump for Glory in 1937, but his screen
career properly took off in the 1940s.
He had been allowed leave of absence
from time to time, which was very
sensible of his Army bosses, and his
subtle, sarcastic portrayal of  the
Constable of France in Laurence
Olivier’s patriotic film Henry V
(1944), although a small role, resulted
in an invitation to the USA, following
which one of his great stage successes

was in the 1946 Broadway production of Lillian Hellman’s
Another Part of the Forest.

In the cinema, one authority judged that he best played
intelligent, personable and typically understated character
leads and supporting roles, and he was famous for his relaxed
charm (although it has to be said Halliwell’s Who’s Who In
The Movies 1905-1978 is less sympathetic and dismissed him
as ‘a bland British character actor’). Nevertheless he was
nominated for an Oscar as best supporting actor for his
portrayal of Gaius Petronius, Nero’s counsellor in Quo Vadis
(1951), and other films included Mourning Becomes Electra,
The Wooden Horse, Moby Dick and The Longest Day.
Another was Lizard In A Woman’s Skin, but  that‘s probably
best left on the archive shelf.  

Among other credits he narrated the coronation programmes
for George VI and Elizabeth II, and George VI’s memorial
programme in 1952. He had been a Distinguished Visiting
Professor of Theatre Arts at both Pennsylvania State
University (1968) and the University of Utah (1969), and
lastly, he was a governor of the Mermaid Theatre and an
assessor at Guildford’s Yvonne Arnaud Theatre.  

So this was the man who it was hoped would play the
Pantomime Dame at Barns Green Village Hall, in a
production which the local paper thought was bound to be ‘a
custard pie affair’. Good for him! But sadly, in the event Kay
Green’s plans changed, and Leo Genn ended up just acting as
the narrator in her adaptation of The Pied Piper of Hamelin,
which was put on in January 1950. So despite his very many
successes in life, it seems as if he never became a Dame after
all. 

Do we need a Pedestrian Forum?
David Moore

We live in a very strange world, where we seem to feel
the need to make up catchphrases in order to appear to

be doing something. For example, we have the concept of
“affordable housing”, supposedly to make it easier for our
younger people to be able to buy their own home. We set
targets for the number to be built by developers. Invariably,
the number of “affordable houses” that are built are less than
the pre-set target figure and, when they’re built, they’re
anything but affordable for most of our young people.

We love to promote the need to tackle issues such as climate
change by lowering carbon emissions. We’re aware of the
adverse effect on our health that results from vehicle
emissions and continue to stress the need to reduce our
reliance on cars. So you’d think that the pedestrian would be
seen as a privileged citizen, who needs to be cherished and
used as an example to non-pedestrians.

Unfortunately, nothing could be further from the truth. The
pedestrian seems to be perceived as a nuisance. Let’s see if
that’s really the case by looking at some of the everyday
problems which pedestrians face.

At one time, it was fair to say that pavements were intended
for use by pedestrians but that seems to be an old fashioned
idea today. Pavements are seen as shared surfaces. In some
ways they have to be of course, so that they can provide a safe
route not only for pedestrians but also for people with
pushchairs and prams as well as for people in wheelchairs and
mobility scooters. However, it gets beyond a joke when they
are seen as ideal for use especially by adults on bicycles,
skateboards, scooters and roller boots.

Pavements also seem to be considered as useful parking
places not only for cars but also for lorries. This kind of use
creates two different problems. Firstly, it means that the
people, who should be using the pavement, are forced to use
the road whilst secondly, the damage that vehicles can cause

when parked on a pavement is terrible. This creates a surface,
which can become very uneven, with trip hazards for the
pedestrian.

Then we have the pedestrianised areas such as West Street.
It’s not unusual to meet a bicycle, whose owner believes that
the “no cycling” signs are there to be ignored. It also doesn’t
help when the signs are not obvious or when they’re
confusing. It feels very unsafe when the pedestrian is
confronted by a flying skateboard, especially when its owner
has just fallen off it.

Finally, we have the ultimate challenge, namely how do you
cross the road safely? It all seems so simple doesn’t it?
There’s plenty of pedestrian crossings for us to use in the
town but how safe are they? The first problem that we have
to face is the policy, which states, “the motorist is king”.
Everything is geared to keeping the traffic flowing and
pedestrians get very frustrated by having to wait for long
periods of time before being allowed to cross a road.
Unfortunately, this leads to the use of the “chicken run”; can
we get across when there’s a slight break in the traffic? This
is even more pronounced when you come to use the pelican
crossing on Albion Way between the Lynd Cross area and
Freshwater Parade. It’s a badly designed single phase
crossing with a traffic island in the middle, which confuses
people.

The second problem relates to the continued misuse of the
phrase “climate change”. I’d always thought that speed
humps were intended as a means of reducing traffic speed in
certain areas. Now we’re told that they should be removed so
as to increase traffic speed, whilst having an alleged
beneficial effect on climate change. If this is the case, one has
to wonder why we allow our roads to have potholes. I’ve
always found that the numerous potholes which I encounter
as a motorist are a very effective means of reducing my
speed. Commonsense would suggest that if it has a negative

effect on climate change, why don’t we fill in the
potholes in our roads more quickly?

So what’s the poor pedestrian supposed to do for the
best? Just accept the status quo or try to do
something about it? If you look around the country,
you’ll find that there are all sorts of groups trying to
improve things on a local or national scale. It’s
becomes quite common to class such groups as
forums and the success or failure of such groups can
help to determine what happens.

So, isn’t it about time that we had a Pedestrian
Forum in Horsham to promote the views of the
forgotten group. We continue to be told about the
problems that we face due to an aging population,
both from a health and a financial point of view.
We’re encouraged to keep up the exercise as we age
as it’s good for our health. So why not stop treating
pedestrians as second class citizens and make it
safer for them to walk on pavements and cross the
road. What do you think?Cyclist in Springfield Road.
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From the Committee Promoting Horsham’s past
Brian Slyfield

It’s really good news to see howsuccessful the Society’s Guided
Heritage Walks around town have
become. Groups of folk keen to know
more about our history are now a
familiar sight about the place,
shepherded by one of our members fully
primed with lots of interesting facts and
figures. In my view the Society has for
some time needed to up its game to
reach out to potential new members,
and this kind of activity is just the ticket.
Everyone passing by will take note of
the Society’s initiative as well, and the
word will surely spread. For too long
membership levels have been static -
with a growing population and an ever-
increasing concern as to what the
planners are up to, numbers should be
increasing - but thank goodness, with
our current committee, all seems to be
changing for the better. Another small
sign: it was good to see a Horsham
Society stand at a recent Carfax event,
and I gather there is now a dedicated
group working to revitalise our
approach to promoting new
membership. All this is most welcome. 

While Horsham’s present and future are
of relevance to us all - and once again
the committee is doing a good job in
addressing problematic issues of the
day, pinpointing them in this Newsletter
and the West Sussex County Times, and

lobbying forcefully for what it thinks is
right - residents, newcomers as well as
long term, are generally fascinated by
its past, and take pleasure from being
part of a shared heritage and identity.
However sprawling the place has now
become, with tentacles of development
stretching further and further out into
surrounding fields and woodland, it is
comforting to conjure up an image of
Horsham as a cosy market town, even
though today the market may be little
more than a few food stalls a couple of
times a week in the Carfax. 

Nonetheless Horsham has a fine and
interesting pedigree, so let’s beat the
drum wherever possible. For example
why doesn’t the Society set up a few
talks in the Causeway Barn, open to all
and featuring topics such as smugglers,
lively local elections past, old Horsham
personalities and so on - an ideal
recruiting ground for new members and
a natural follow-on from the Heritage
Walks. And perhaps the Horsham
Society Town Trail plaques need
looking at again? The one at the bottom
of the Causeway, for example, is
damaged and looks very sorry for itself,
but apart from that it has to be said none
of them mean much to the public at
large; they only have relevance for
those lucky few in the know, with one of
our Town Trail leaflets. But if we make

public statements of this kind, surely we
need to engage everyone in some way,
perhaps by directing those not in the
know back to the leaflets? Why not
rethink this scheme?

And while we’re at it, the Council’s
District-wide Heritage Trail displays
need a bit of love and attention, in some
cases at least. Again an excellent idea,
they provide detailed information on the
history of various sites, and while the
one at Denne Road’s Drill Hall,
celebrating the Royal Observer Corps
among other things (‘Drilling, Dancing
and Doodlebugs’), is still in good shape,
across in the Causeway another relevant
to World War II (‘Dragon’s Teeth’),
looks terrible and is totally illegible. It
stands outside the Museum (and does
that establishment no favours) and
should be either refurbished or scrapped
and replaced, as indeed  should a second
tatty one down by the Provender Mill.  

Finally, on a lighter note: West Street’s
historic markers set into the pavement.
Again a great idea, with some brief
explanatory detail as to what went on in
times past. But the standard of English
is not always  quite what it should be.
Outside one shop, for example, we read
that Alfred Shrubb (famous local
Victorian athlete) ‘had a tobacconist
here’. Really?    

A new home for £4,950?

Councillors ignore local concerns

Two important planning applications have been approved
by councillors in the face of significant local concerns

leaving some to wonder whether there is any point in
residents objecting to applications made by, or encouraged
by, the Council itself.

The Council’s plan to create additional parking at the
Pavilions in the Park will destroy what is currently an open
attractive entrance from Hurst Road, leaving insufficient
pedestrian and cycle access. It is clear that the prospect of
increased revenue has been uppermost in the Council’s mind
at every stage. The plans were first rejected by the Planning
Committee for further consultation but it later emerged that a
subsequent officers’ report recommending approval of the
application was written before a key meeting with the
Horsham Cycling Forum had even been held!

The second application was for a temporary ice rink in
Horsham Park on the site of the volleyball court. It will
operate every day from 10am to 9pm for three months,
except Christmas Day. Despite a large number of objections
on the grounds that this is a totally inappropriate location,
which will create significant nuisance to local residents
without increasing trade in the town centre, the Planning
Committee gave its approval. At the meeting our Chairman,

Malcolm Willis, spoke against the plan. Apparently there
were promises that if the project was not successful it would
not be allowed in future years. One wonders how the Council
will measure success given that it wants to create a permanent
events space of its own in exactly the same location!

Piries Place

We reported last month that Horsham Council is
considering options to enlarge Piries Place car park and

expressed concern that Burtons Court should be retained as it
screens the most prominent face of the car park from view.
The good news is that it seems HDC does not own the flats
and therefore proposes to work around them.

Meanwhile in Piries Place itself the attractive glass canopies
have been removed prior to redevelopment and, as this
picture shows, the area is looking very forlorn. The sooner the
builders start the better.

Awhile ago we came across an old advertisement for new
homes on the Lambs Farm Estate, Rusper Road. 

The copywriter was proud that the ‘Master Plan’ home had
been voted House of the Year for 1960 and lost no
opportunity for hyperbole. The “award winning secret” was
that the design was based on “virtually a time and motion
study”. “Every conceivable requirement of the whole family
had been analysed and provided for down to the last detail.
Never before had home planning been brought to such an
advanced state of perfection”. The luxury features included
copper plumbing, a double vanitory unit in the bathroom,
convector electric fires and a superbly fitted kitchen.

And the cost? £4,950 - quite a lot then as the average house
price was £2,530, but maybe a bargain nevertheless given that
it was roughly equivalent to £106,000 today. It would be
interesting to hear from someone who moved into one of
these houses from new. It must have been an exciting time.

Vice Chairman

We have been without a Vice Chairman since the AGM
but we are pleased to report that Ron Bates has now

agreed to take on this role. Ron is the Society’s representative
on the Blueprint Neighbourhood Forum and the Horsham
Town Community Partnership.

We hope by the next edition to have news of a new Honorary
Secretary and, perhaps, a new committee member too. It’s
important that we continue to refresh the Committee with
new blood with new ideas. 

Membership

We have recently welcomed eight new members to the
Society and numbers are holding steady. This is good

news  in a climate when there are many organisations
competing for attention. One route by which we attract
newcomers is existing members sharing their Newsletters
with friends and neighbours. Why don’t you pass yours on?
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A pregnant pause Inside & out

Autumn is upon us already and
this month’s front page

photograph by Horsham resident
Charles Puckle captures an
Autumn dusk over the Crown
public house. More of his
remarkable photographs can be
seen on the Flickr website at
flickr.com/photos/puckpics.

Inside this month, Brian Slyfield
remembers Hollywood star Leo
Genn, and suggests that more
should be done to promote
Horsham’s past. 

David Moore asks if the time has
come for a Pedestrian Forum to
look after the interests of a
forgotten group; and Oliver
Farley writes about trees in
Autumn. Thanks to all our
contributors.

Social media

Do you use social media to keep in touch with your family
and friends, or simply to keep up with the news? Did you

know you can also follow the Society on a range of social
media. Look for HorshamSociety on Instagram, and
@HorshamSociety on Facebook and Twitter. Do follow us
and join the conversation.

Letters and emails
A song for Horsham

Responding to the item ‘A Song for Horsham’ in the last
Newsletter I have one correction, and two suggestions.

Little boxes was sometimes sung by Pete Seeger, but the
words and music are by his friend, Malvina Reynolds. She
was a member of the church I served in Berkeley, California
and came to sing for us about every other year. People loved
Little boxes - a song about a mass housing development in
South San Francisco. It’s very unsuitable as a theme song for
Horsham in my opinion, but I do like her song, Magic Penny,
which she used to sing on Sesame Street TV.

I would like a song which has some historic connection to
Horsham. Perhaps one by Sidney Carter who graduated from
Christ’s Hospital, such as One more step along the world I go.
This is popular with school children.

Another choice could be Ralph Vaughn Williams. His tune
Monks Gate was probably from a recording of folk music he
made in the nearby village. In some hymnals it is set to the
words of John Bunyan, He who would valiant be.

Or you might have a contest to write a song for Horsham. 
Just an open contest or, perhaps, with a prize for those 18 and
under and another for adults.

The Rev Dr Richard Boeke
Honorary President, Horsham Interfaith Forum

St Mary’s Gardens

The Lyons of Harwood House

Robert Worley’s letter (‘Ayshe Court Lakes’, September
issue) referred to the family that lived at the now

demolished Harwood House, after which Harwood Road is
named, as ‘Bowes-Lyon’. If I might make one small
correction: it may well be that they were related to the
Bowes-Lyons of Queen Mother fame, and those who knew
Marianne Lyon told of regular twice yearly visits to the
Palace, when a car was sent down from London (just as well,
because she was a terrible driver), but the Harwood family
were, I’m afraid, definitely ‘Lyons’, and nothing more fancy.
While Marianne’s sister, Gwen, moved away to Hampshire,
Marianne, a keen breeder of Arabs, lived on in the house until
her death in 1962. The family story was told in the October
2011 Newsletter.

Brian Slyfield
Denne Road

Bishopric waterfall

Ilove our town with a passion. When my family and I first
moved here from London in 1987 the town centre was so

attractive, making Horsham special. Alas, I fear this is fast
becoming not the case, West Street is devoid of flowers and
green and gold street furniture, love it or not the Shelley
fountain went, then the water feature in Swan Walk and now

the waterfall near the Olive Branch pub and adjacent to
Albion Way is not working and hasn't been for ages. I was
told it had been "turned off" for the winter but here we are in
September and its still not working. Could the Society look
into this please?  We must all work together to keep Horsham
special!

Steve Swain
Ryecroft Drive

Ed: We understand that there is a problem with the waterfall
pump and control panel which was going to be costly to
replace. The last we heard was that the Council’s facilities
management contractor was working on reducing the cost
and the waterfall was expected to be back on by the end of
September. Meanwhile, as you can see, it looks very sad and
some of the surrounding vegetation has been damaged.

Apregnant pause lies over Horsham as we wait for new development to begin and
other changes to impact on the town for good or ill. Piries Place and Lynd Cross

both look rather forlorn. As the first waits for work to start in earnest on the new
Everyman Cinema and Premier Inn, vegetation sprouting from the roof of the former
Waitrose building adds to the sense of dereliction. The Lynd Cross junction’s future
depends on the outcome of the Council’s consultation on a new paving scheme to
replace its much cracked and patched north and south arms. But whatever the decision,
its implementation will doubtless be delayed until the conversion of Springfield Court
into a multiplex cinema and restaurants. Across the square the redevelopment of the rear
of Bishops Court has halted leaving steel girders protruding from the temporary roof.
The Society supported all these changes in principle, though there has been much
argument over design, so the sooner the work is completed, and the new premises begin
to contribute to the life and economy of the town, the better. 

We are also waiting for the next installment of the Council’s vision for the town which
will outline how it wants to see what is referred to as the ‘public estate’ in Hurst Road
redeveloped, and how links across the Park might be affected. The recent purchase by
the Council of The Forum, and its comments about the opportunities it offers, raises
questions about what, as yet undisclosed, plans it might have.

And then there is the temporary Ice Rink in the Park. We failed to get the idea thrown
out and the best we can hope for is that the worst fears of local residents about noise and
inconvenience are not realised.


